 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee

DCRSD School Committee

Monday, December 12, 2022 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 12/9/2022
Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting 6:36pm. In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  Honorable Steven Sullivan was absent.  FAA members in attendance were Michael Mayotte, Joan Gardecki and Jon Currey.  Ann Gaudreau and Kelly Laskowski were absent.  Members of the DCRSD in attendance were Jamie Terry, Kelly Szela, Cathleen Carmignani, Jaime Dell Ovo, Jeanne Costello and Caitlynn Panczyk. Also in attendance was Steve Lamarche, Superintendent and Richard Mathieu, Finance Director. 
2.  New Business:

Jon Ruda opened the Joint meeting by reviewing what the town has accomplished that impacted the general government side of the budget. He stated that we have spoken publicly about our compliance and regulatory needs, and we have agreed that deferring maintenance and upkeep on our capital assets and infrastructure was a mistake and always costs the taxpayers substantially more in the long run.  We have addressed environmental issues, properly staffed our offices and retained staff, we have dams that must be inspected, repaired, removed and maintained, we have fixed our storm water systems, we have public safety and public health expenses that are vital to our community, we have proactively sought and secured grants.  All of this must be considered as well as ,the financial needs of our schools and ever-increasing assessment demands that will be required to fulfil our obligation towards education.  The bottom line is that our ongoing and continuing efforts to identify additional revenue sources, no matter how successful we have been in securing grants and economic development, is insufficient to meet the financial demands of the Town in the future.    Mr. Ruda introduced Mark and Matt Abrahams from the Abrahams Group who will provide an independent and unbiased overview and revenue projection to make some very difficult decisions in our community. 

A. Abrahams Group – Mark Abrahams President of the Abrahams Group and his son, Matt came before the Board.  They began their presentation by summarizing the financial forecast of the DCRSD and Dudley’s financing, numbers based on forecast.  We need to understand Dudley’s forecast.  Charlton does not face the similar forecast.  For FY24 projected expenditure increase – Financial Forecast.  We worked with town staff to project departmental and town wide expenses for FY24-FY28.  The objectives for this five-year period have shortfalls in revenues and expenses side and this report includes general fund and enterprise funds. In FY24 Expense increases for town includes the request for a new position of Assistant Town Administrator/HR Director, a social worker for the police department, a full time health agent, two firefighters and in FY25, a Building Commissioner.  Retirement has increased 12%, Group Insurance 7%,.  In summary the deficits through the next five years have been included in the report.  The schools receive Chapter 70 funds, which is a very complex formula.  Dudley has been at a minimum for several years.  The State sets the contribution on the wealth formula which is  based on property values and income.  DCRSD has had a 22.5% decline in enrollment in the 14-year period that they gathered data.  Foundation budget increased 13%; 16% in 2017.  Dudley will need to pay more in the years to come but we are $1 million short: as well as Charlton.  Also, the DCRSD, out of the 57 school districts in the State, ranked 7th lowest in per pupil expenditure.  The report provided data to show that our school district will have a $700,000 increase in the next four years and Dudley will need to come up with $2,158,250 in FY24.  

Our tax rate is $11.70/thousand and Charlton is $13.29.  Dudley is 74th lowest tax rate in Massachusetts and we provide full time services, which is a good deal for the residents.  Dudley does not have the levy capacity, but we have an override capacity.  Our Free Cash over the last four years is stable but less than 3%.  The stabilization fund is doing well, and the enterprise retained earnings are growing.   John Marsi motioned for the Board of Selectmen to accept the preliminary report as presented and allow discussion the motion by board, committees, and department heads, or take any other action relative thereto.  This will include any questions posed to legal counsel or relative discussion.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded for discussion.  Mr. Ruda stated that Rich Carmignani and Deb Thibaudeau have done their work.  There is no way out of this, and we need an override.  On the town side we have regulatory compliance.  We can replay this presentation and show the Chapter 70 formula and that Mark and Matt Abrahams understand the Chapter 70 formula.  Mike Mayotte, Chair of the FAA, asked if we have an actual amount to override for Dudley?  Rich Carmignani stated that we have a framework with historical information and that there is a lot of information on the DOR/DLS website.  Rich Mathieu stated that the DCRSD has made some progress, but we are higher than a few years ago but lower than state average.  There will be an increase in transportation next year for $500,000; IT for the schools, $500,000, which is a five-year plan and rotation. $500,000 in personnel benefits, $500,000 in expense accounts such as heating oil.  We are between contracts but there will be increases, in SPED as well.  There is $1.8 million earmarked now with $4 million total.  These are all rough numbers since the bids/contracts are not finalized. Mr. Ruda stated that all department heads have been managing their budgets the best they can.  Jeff Blake, Town Counsel, stated that for a general override we need to look at the calendar and know how much money we need.  The question must go to Town Meeting as well as the ballot.  It is is shut down we can wait 35 days and go the ballot again.  John Marsi stated that we need to educate our voters and we can’t hope for the best; hope is not a strategy.  Unanimous 5-0.

The DCRSD did not ask any questions about the report.  Jamie Terry motioned to accept the report as presented.  Kelly Szela seconded.  Unanimous Vote.  Caitlynn Panczyk motioned to adjourn at 7:43pm.  Kelly Szela seconded.  Unanimous Vote.   Joan Gardecki motioned for FAA to adjourn at 744pm.  Jon Currey seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

3.  Approval of Minutes.  John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of 12/5/22.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0..

4. Resignations/Appointments:  Jason Johnson motioned to accept the resignation of Joy Hosford as Public Information Coordinator/Cable Access Office.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
 John Marsi motioned to appoint Deb LaPlaca as Public Information Coordinator/Cable Access Office with a term to expire June 30, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

5. Old Business:

Jeff Murray stated that the bid has been out for the demolition of the Brandon Road Mill Race Bridge with an opening date of January 10, 2022.  A pre-bid meeting is scheduled for 12/19/22 at the bridge.  

6. Departmental Communication:

Police Lt. Karlowicz stated that his department will be accepting toy donations to be distributed to local children.  Also, his department held an A.L.I.C.E training for town hall/library staff last week with the help of Sgt. Poplawski and Officer Megas.  Finally, the Santa Tour was a great success, and all enjoyed seeing Santa and his friend Frosty on Ladder One.  Police and Fire were part of this annual event.  

Fire Chief Kochanowski stated that he received a grant for $13,000 for a new shredder/cutter.  The tool we have is 34 years old.  Also, he had had ongoing meetings with DEP and other environmental organizations on the Mace fire and will make sure the process if safe for the residents in the area. 

Richard Carmignani reported WCRB evaluations are coming up and real estate bills will be mailed out soon.

Adjournment:

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to adjourn at 8:10pm.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Respectfully submitted

Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
        PowerPoint Presentation from Abrahams Group

